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MINUTES

SCOTTISH COURT SERVICE BOARD MEETING  
MONDAY 20 OCTOBER 2014, DUNOON
Present:
Rt Hon Lord Gill, Lord President (Chair)

Rt Hon Lord Carloway
Eric McQueen

Sheriff A Grant McCulloch

Professor Hugh MacDougall 

Dr Kirsty Hood 

Tony McGrath 

Sheriff Iona McDonald
Johan Findlay OBE JP
Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop QC 
Simon Catto

Joe Al-Gharabally
Attended:  
Noel Rehfisch, Corporate Secretary, SCS 



Margaret Peattie, Secretariat Business Manager, SCS, (Minutes)
Apologies:
Hon Lord Bannatyne

1.
Minutes of the Meeting of 25 August 2014
1.1
The Minutes of the last meeting were approved.
2.
Matters Arising

2.1
 There were no outstanding actions from the last meeting.
Civil Court Reform

2.2
The Chairman advised that the Bill had passed stage 3 and that Royal Assent was expected in November.  Implementation would begin early next year with a series of Commencement Orders likely to be enacted between February 2015 and February 2016.
3.
Observations from Court Visits
3.1
Prior to the formal meeting, members had visited the courts at Greenock and Dunoon where they had met with local staff, judiciary and representatives from justice partner organisations.  Members had also had a tour of the court facilities at both courts and were able to sit in on some court business at Dunoon.
3.2
Members were invited to share their observations and feedback on their discussions with judiciary, staff and justice partners.  Both visits had provided a valuable insight into the work of the courts, affording the Board the opportunity to see how the business was being managed and hear how creating flexibility in the court programme had helped to bring court waiting times back into line with established targets.
3.3
The Board recorded its thanks to Allister Wilson (Greenock) and Kim Wilson (Dunoon) for facilitating the visits, and also to their staff for the warm welcome received and the helpful discussions on matters that impact on their working lives in the courts.
3.4
It was agreed that the Board should continue to meet outwith Edinburgh from time to time and that similar two-centre visits be arranged in 2015.
4.
Finance Report (SCS/Oct14/43)
4.1
The Executive reported on the forecast outturn to the end of the financial year and it was noted that the anticipated income from fees was 1.4% less than predicted.  This was an area over which SCS had no influence but the Executive continued to monitor the risk to the overall budget outturn figures.
4.2
Proposals for utilising the reserve were discussed and the Board agreed to:
· Release £400k from the capital reserve to fund the development of the Case Management System (CMS) for civil court reform implementation; and

· £570k from capital reserve and £572k from revenue reserve to fund estates projects approved by the SCS Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee.

4.3
The Board noted the outcome for SCS of the Scottish Government’s draft budget Bill 2015-16, which had included the potential for three justice centres to be financed through the non-profit distributing model.  There was still a lot of work to be done to consider opportunities and develop detailed financial plans but outline proposals would be brought to the Board when ready.  A further update would be provided in December.
5.
Tribunal Reform - SCS/STS Merger Update (SCS/Oct14/44)
5.1
The record of this discussion is considered confidential and exempt from publication.
6.
Court Closures Update (SCS/Oct14/45)
6.1
The Board received a progress report on the final phase of the court closures project implementation.  The development of combined court programmes had been completed and approved by the Sheriffs Principal.  Staff were involved in transitional arrangement meetings and one-to-one discussions were being held with those staff working in the courts to be closed.
6.2
Suitable sites for establishing video links had been identified in Haddington, Peebles and Duns and discussions with local authorities to secure the use of these facilities were ongoing.  A suitable site was being sought in Dingwall.
7.
Mid-Year Review of Corporate Risks (SCS/Oct14/46)
7.1
In developing the SCS Corporate Plan for 2014-17, the Corporate Plan Delivery Working Group had reviewed the high level corporate risks, which were then discussed in detail in the Board’s workshop session with members of the Audit Committee in February.  
7.2
The revised Corporate Risk Register was presented to the Board to consider whether the strategic risks identified by Board and Audit Committee members were accurately reflected there. 
7.3
It was agreed that this was a good piece of work and that the Board should revisit the Register next year.  A further risk workshop would be arranged to take place before the end of March with Board and Audit Committee members invited to attend. 
8.
Audit Scotland’s Review of Efficiency in Sheriff Courts
8.1
The Executive provided an update on the emerging findings from the review being carried out by Audit Scotland.  This piece of work was being carried out as a follow up to its report “An Overview of Scotland’s Criminal Justice System” published in 2011.
8.2
Audit Scotland was expected to present its findings to the Justice Board in draft form next month with the final report due to be published early in 2015.  
9.
SCS Scheme of Delegation (SCS/Oct14/47)
9.1
 The SCS Standing Orders were reviewed by the Board in June along with the Code of Conduct which formed Annex A.  The Board was now invited to consider a revised Scheme of Delegation (Annex B of the Standing Orders) which had been updated to simplify its structure and clarify the delegations to the SCS Committees and to the Chief Executive.
9.2
The Board approved the revised Scheme of Delegation.
10.
SCS Committees - Update from Recent Meetings
10.1
Although each Committee presents an annual report to the Board, it had been suggested that informal updates would give the Board greater oversight of the work of the Committees and provide a link to current issues being discussed at Committee and Board level.  It was agreed the Committee Chairs give a short update on any meetings held between scheduled Board meetings.
10.2
Johan Findlay reported on People Committee matters including the appointment of two new external members and the Committee’s oversight of people matters such as absence management, leadership through coaching projects and implementation of the SCS/STS merger project.  The Committee would be involved in developing the new SCS People Strategy. 
10.3
Grant McCulloch had chaired the last meeting of the Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee and gave an update on matters discussed, including discussions on justice centre feasibility and use of the non-profit distributing model for funding projects.  The annual report from the Executive’s Health Safety and Security Works Committee had been received and the revised memorandum of understanding for SCS and the Crown Office and Procurator Fiscal Service estates shared services had been approved.

10.4
Iona McDonald reported on the recent recruitment exercise for non-executive external members of the Committee to succeed those who had or were due to step down shortly.  

11.
 Papers for Scrutiny/Exception Reporting Only
11.1
The following papers had been circulated for scrutiny:

· Court Programming Update

· ICT programme milestones and high level risks

· the SCS Decision Tracker; and

· Minutes from SCS Audit, SCS People and SCS Estates etc Committee meetings held in August and September.

The content of these papers were noted by the Board with no issues raised by exception.

12.
Any Other Business
12.1
None.
13.
Date of Next Meeting
13.1
Monday 8 December 2014 in Parliament House, Edinburgh.
Board Development Session

14.
SCS Board Appraisal (SCS/Oct14/51)
14.1
Before the meeting, members had each completed a self-assessment questionnaire reflecting on personal contribution, Board development and Executive support and a summary of responses had been circulated by the Executive for further discussion at this development session.
14.2
The three key issues identified by members as those on which the Board should focus over the next 12 months were:
· effective management of the merger of the SCS and Scottish Tribunal Service and then making the most of the new SCTS organisation;

· managing the introduction of civil court reform – ensuring its benefits are realised; and

· delivering improvements to ICT so that the organisation has the right platform for further long-term change and innovation.

14.3
Members were agreed that the material received on business delivery and budgeting was of good quality and that the level of scrutiny provided by the Board and its Committees was appropriate.  The need for good information to allow the Board to focus on the right issues would remain as expectations grow and budgets tighten.
14.4
The informal workshop sessions and “deep dives” were welcomed as they gave the Board and its Committees the opportunity to learn from, question and seek assurance from the wider group of Directors and senior managers in the organisation.  It was also considered important to engage with others to consider the impact of government policies and to look at the Board’s effectiveness within the context of the wider justice system.
14.5
Board members had already discussed the benefit of visiting courts and operational areas to better understand the challenges and successes in delivering effective service and to engage with staff to discuss matters that impact on their working lives.  Further visits would continue to be arranged in the future.
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